TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




SEPTEMBER 27, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Christine Owad, Phyllis Parrish, Representative from Hammo’s and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie & Town Attorney Larry Gardner
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Walker opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
The Supervisor asked all to remain standing for a moment of silence for Ed Davis who recently passed away.  Ed is a native resident & friend of Windham.  He is a graduate of WAJ the Class of 1983 and a former employee of the Town of Windham.
THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 13, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING:  John Brust has nothing for this meeting.
2.BOARD OF ASSESSEMENT REVIEW:  Richard Fournier term expires September 30, 2018. He is interested in another 5 years per Board’s approval.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.ASSOCATION OF TOWNS registration form for the 2018 Winter Planning & Zoning Schools.  Planning and Zoning Board Members will still be eligible for four credits of land use training. Training is scheduled for November 10, 2018 in Schoharie, NY and November 17, 2018 in Minetto, NY. Councilman Murray would like to pass this to the Planning Board members for use of their credit hours.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
4.CORNELL COOPERATIVE EXTENSION Greene County Draft Natural Resources Inventory Review Session. Training is scheduled for October 24, 2018 in Acra, NY. Councilman Murray would like to pass this to the Planning Board members for use of their credit hours.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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5.PLANNING BOARD REQUEST TOWN BOARD’S PERMISSION TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING on the Catskill Center for Conservation & Development Streamside Acquisition Review Parcel #9313, Milczarzyk, County Route 56, SBL #98.00-1-11, 0.53 acres. Councilman Walker thinks the more input the better, this is more of a courtesy and than a requirement.  A motion to approve as a public hearing was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #29 OF 2018: Contract #4 Windham Sidewalk & Drainage Improvement Project Award.   The lowest bid was $133,700 and was provided by Cornerstone Restoration. The Town Board approved the letter of recommendation on September 13, 2018 from Delaware Engineering that we accept the bid of and award the contract to Cornerstone Restoration. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 
7.AWARD LETTTER WAS TO CORNERSTONE RESTORATION: Contract #4 Windham Sidewalk & Drainage Improvement Project Award Letter to Cornerstone Restoration, Attn: Matt Riaz has been copied to the Town Board for their review. 

8.TWO YEAR CONTRACT YOUNG EXPLOSIVES 4TH OF JULY FIREWORKS: Young Explosives has sent a special two-year contract July 4, 2019 and 2020 to the Town of Windham for the 4th of July fireworks, the Town of Windham needs to sign the contract by October 21, 2018 to receive a 10% discount for each year.  The new contract price will be in the amount of $9,800.00 each year.  Also, by signing early the contract will guarantee Saturday July 4, 2020.  A motion to approve the Supervisor’s signature to the contract was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
9.BUILDING INSPECTOR WOULD LIKE PERMISSION TO PURCHASE “TOWN OF WINDHAM BUILDING PERMIT REQUIRED” SIGNS: Currently the Town only has two signs and the Building Inspector would like to purchase four more.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
10.TOWN JUSTICE’s REPORT FOR AUGUST: Justice McCarthy $388.00 & Justice Stevens $2,803.00 was noted by the Board.
11.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #30 OF 2018: to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund account the sum of $350,000.00. This borrowing is to cover expenses in the Capital Water Consolidation project account in relation to the work performed on said water project. Then funds will be returned to the Town of Windham General Fund upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  TOWN BOARD RESOULUTION #31 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #20 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
12.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #261-18:  Amounts due County Treasurer by Respective Towns; Windham $4,489.27
13.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The Park Director, Karl Gonzalez and Gary have removed the fence to the right of the bottom parking lot. The fence was fallen over and now it is completely gone. Last week Gary attended a conference for NYS Association of Towns Highway & County Superintendents. There were over 70 vendors and over 700 registered superintendents.  He did meet with David Orr of Cornell Local Roads; spoke to him about the snow/ice mixture for this year’s winter road season.  Quick update on NY Rising one of the three generators is up and functioning; the one at the highway garage. The generator at the bus garage there is an issue with the transfer switch. We are still waiting for the report on why the town hall generator is still not up and running.  The Autumn Affair is coming up and everything is ready to go with what the Windham Chamber has asked for. Traffic sticks 
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will be out on Saturday morning. The cross-walk signs will be in place for the Autumn Affair, the permit from the NYS DOT has been received.  There is also a big event this weekend by the Thompson House the cross-walk sign will be out.  A lot of sand & salt has been stocked up.
14.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie has submitted a letter of recommendation to the Town Board for a new hire part-time Ambulance Paramedic: Evangeline Van Auken.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Davia spoke to the Supervisor and she also spoke to Main Care that the roof is leaking at the ambulance building.
15.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  The Police have taken possession of the Utility Terrain Vehicle. The Chief is looking for permission to spend $750.00 for the purchase of a windshield and three mirrors for this UTV. This equipment can be moved.  A motion to make the purchase was approved by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  At the last meeting no motion was made for the $4,843.90 purchase for car equipment.  The car still needs a cage, no new radio is needed, the current radio is good and there are a couple of lights that need to be replaced.  The Chief is asking for a total of $5243.90.  Councilman Murray will make a motion to spend up to $5,700.00.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.    The Chief got a price quote for the car lettering of $350.00.
16.COMMITTEE REPORTS:   Councilman Walker will defer as Councilman Murray went to the CWT Meeting.  CWT is on board and Mr. Baker feels it can be resolved fairly quickly as far as the walking path. Councilman Murray stated that the Town of Hunter along with another Town is interested with negotiations with DEP.  Councilman Peters has given to the Board a draft proposal policy “for anyone who uses town property (i.e. Centre Property) and subsequently charges an admission fee, site fee, or any other fee will be subject to a Town Use Fee.”  “The Town Government spends an ever-increasing amount of time, resources and money cleaning and maintaining the properties owned by the Town.”  Councilman Peters doesn’t want to vote on this tonight but would like the Board to review for the next meeting to vote upon.  Councilman Van Valin the bid has been awarded to Cornerstone Restoration. Fred Grober of Delaware Engineering has handled all the documentation.  In a letter that has been sent to them they have 10 days to respond with 7 requirements.  Cornerstone is ready to go and can go as early as when the Autumn Affair is over.  The 7 requirements must be met before work can be started.  Councilman Murray and John Brust are working on the planning and financing of an ambulance building.  Went to the Greene County EMS meeting-their budget passed at $1.2 million and found at that Hunter Mtn. is not scheduling a second shift, they have people on call.  This explains the increasing 75 calls that Windham is doing.  If they don’t respond the next roll over is Windham Ambulance.  Councilman Murray would like to adopt the following TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION # 32 OF 2018: a motion to retain Kevin Young, Young, Sommer….LLC and authorize him to commence the legal services relating to present & future Sewer & Water interests for the Town of Windham Town Board and Planning Board.  Mr. Young is to represent one party during negotiations.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Supervisor Pelham would like to set a date for the Tentative Budget Workshop Meeting on October 10, 2018 @ 7pm.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Phyllis Parrish would like to know when the Town anticipates the sidewalks at the Centre Property to be completed before winter.  The sidewalk in front of her building at 5380 Main Street it was designed so that it dips and then it creates like an ice pool and luckily no one has ever fallen.  Councilman Van Valin & Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington have agreed that a map has been made there are 19 problem areas of sidewalks.  Highway Superintendent Thorington, “This is where the apron area goes into her driveway, the state road pavement meets the concrete apron, there is a grade issue there.  At this point this is a State DOT issue.”  Phyllis would like to know about the walking path is that on state property? Councilman Walker, that is on DEP property.  Councilman Peters has sat down with DEP, “they are open to us filling out a land use permit and establishing a trail.  They would like us to have a trail as just a basic walking path, not more like the Windham Path”, but similar to that of a rough-cut logging path.  Councilman Peters is in the process of working on a land use permit and who we can partner with for that to establish that trailhead. A type of trail is the point of discussion.  
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She has another question there are new brown signs directing to trails & fishing. Are they part of a state program? They are actually brown & orange and are state signs. They are for the Catskill State Park area.  Councilman Van Valin would like to let the Board know about the new state parking lot at Cross Road.  When the parking lot is full of visitors, vehicles are being parked on both sides of Cross Road.  With bikers coming out of the trail they are not moving out of the way if cars on the road.  Cross Road is a narrow road as it is leaving no room for any vehicles to get through and this is now a safety issue.   We may need signage about parking. Cross Road is a town road.  The Highway Superintendent will take a look and can easily have a Greene County Engineer come look at the area and give his suggestions.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS September 27, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #18-G contained vouchers #711-748, totaling $11,546.08 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #18 contained vouchers #169-185, totaling $12,588.96 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #18 contained vouchers #254-262, totaling $32,587.45 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #5 contained voucher #6, totaling $467.37 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P for General contained 16 claims, totaling $10,315.86 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims, totaling $12,774.68 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 3 claims, totaling $3,096.74                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,750.71 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P contained 3 claims, totaling $240.65 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. 
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The meeting adjourned at 7:44 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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